A rare case of total intestinal aganglionosis
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Introduction
Hirschsprung disease is a form of functional
intestinal obstruction characterized by congenital
absence of ganglion cells in the myenteric and
submucosal plexuses of the distal colon. The extent
of bowel involvement in this disease is variable1.
Long segment disease involving entire bowel is very
rare.

Upper gastrointestinal (UGI) contrast study was
carried out and was suggestive of small bowel atresia
(Figure 2)

Case report
A 45 day old baby boy was transferred to the Lady
Ridgeway Hospital for Children, Colombo, Sri Lanka
(LRH) with a complaint of non functioning
jejunostomy from a Children’s Hospital in United
Arab Emirates (UAE). Baby was born to Sri Lankan
parents living in UAE by vaginal delivery at 34
weeks of gestation with a birth weight of 2.04 kg.
Meconium was not passed during the first 24 hours
and at 28 hours of age baby developed bilious
vomiting and abdominal distension. Abdominal x-ray
showed dilated small bowel loops (Figure 1).

Figure 2: Upper GI contrast study
Exploratory laparotomy was performed on day 2 of
life but revealed no small bowel atresia. Proximal
jejunostomy was created with the proximal stoma in
right iliac fossa and the distal jejunostomy was
placed as a mucus fistula at the lateral end of the
laparotomy wound. Biopsies were taken from several
sites (53, 93, 155 cm distal to duodeno-jejunal
flexure, right colon and mid sigmoid colon). All the
biopsies were negative for ganglion cells.
Due to persistence of symptoms and non-functioning
jejunostomy, baby underwent second exploratory
laparotomy on day 26 of life. This time 3 biopsies
were taken and only the biopsy taken from the
stomach showed ganglion cells. Histology was highly
suggestive of total intestinal aganglionosis.

Figure 1: Abdominal x-ray
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Child was started on parenteral nutrition. On day 45
of life baby was transferred to LRH for further
management as requested by the parents. At LRH,
UGI contrast study was performed and the duodenum
was found to be markedly dilated; jejunal loops were
also dilated but to a lesser degree than the duodenum.
Contrast medium was seen to come out of
jejunostomy confirming that it was patent.

Oral feeds were started once patency was
demonstrated by the contrast study, but the feeds
were tolerated poorly. Previous histology slides were
brought down from UAE and reviewed by the
consultant pathologist at LRH. Stomach biopsy
showed normal ganglion cells but the rest of the
biopsies failed to show ganglion cells. Ileostomy site
biopsy was taken and it again was free of ganglion
cells. Interestingly none of the biopsies showed
hypertrophic nerves. At age of 68 days patient
deteriorated and died due to sepsis. Autopsy was not
performed due to parental concerns.
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Presenting symptoms are that of upper intestinal
obstruction. The only reliable means of diagnosis
rests on serial biopsies once the condition is
suspected. Previous reports1 also have described a
similar histological picture with absence of both
ganglion cells and hypertrophic nerve fibers as in our
case.
This condition has been considered to be universally
fatal in series reported earlier3. New therapeutic
options have extended the survival periods4.
Therapeutic options for the management of total
intestinal aganglionosis are long term parenteral
nutrition, extended myectomy-myotomy5 and
intestinal transplantation6.

